



# Bright Spots: Highlighting Successful State Policies to Improve Maternal and Child Health Outcomes

The United States continues to grapple with poor maternal and child health outcomes, most prominently demonstrated by its abysmal rates of maternal and infant mortality.¹ Additionally, despite spending more per capita on children's health care than other wealthy countries, the U.S. also ranks poorly in child health outcomes. A UNICEF report from 2013 ranked the U.S. 25th out of 29 developed countries regarding overall child health and safety.²

The nation's poor ranking in maternal and child health outcomes underscores the need for further investment in improving the social and environmental factors that are the principal drivers of health.<sup>3</sup> Research demonstrates that investing in children's health results in better educated and more productive adults, which in turn affects the health and economic security of future generations.<sup>4</sup>

The COVID-19 pandemic has only exacerbated existing inequalities in maternal and child health outcomes. While we have yet to see the full effects of the pandemic on health outcomes, parents and families have reported worsening mental health outcomes, increased food insecurity and a loss of stability.<sup>5</sup> As families are struggling with the ongoing health and economic impact of the pandemic, it is important that states find opportunities to advance evidence-based efforts and promising practices that improve health equity for mothers and children.

As state advocates prepare for the 2022 legislative sessions, this paper highlights a series of examples of state-level policies that prioritize the health of families by investing in intergenerational approaches. These approaches include increasing access to home visiting

November 2021 Issue Brief

services, developing carceral policies that prioritize keeping caregivers and children together and passing impactful maternal health legislation. By sharing the following state maternal and child health policy bright spots, we hope to spur other states interested in improving maternal and child health to replicate these policy approaches.

# Improving maternal and child health outcomes by investing in home visiting services

Home visiting programs, which may start during the prenatal period, target a broad range of health and developmental outcomes. Evidence-based home visiting programs have demonstrated a wide range of benefits, including lower rates of pregnancy-induced hypertension, fewer depressive symptoms for mothers, fewer babies born preterm or with low birth weight, higher rates of achievement of developmental milestones, and reduced rates of child maltreatment and injuries.<sup>6</sup>

As an upstream form of prevention, home visiting programs are an example of a delivery system reform effort that can address health inequities in an intergenerational format that is responsive to the unique needs of low-income families. These programs also promote economic self-sufficiency by linking families with employment opportunities and community services, and by enhancing parents' capacity for positive parenting and improving the health and function of the family unit. Studies on home visiting have demonstrated that home visiting programs may return up to \$5.70 per taxpayer dollar invested, with returns being highest for home visiting programs that target high-risk populations. §

Since 2010, the Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting (MIECHV) Program has provided sustained and flexible funding to states, territories and tribal entities to implement home visiting models. In 2020, MIECHV served almost 140,000 parents and children and provided 925,000 home visits, 70% of which served households with income at or below 100% of the federal poverty level (FPL). Aside from MIECHV-funded home visiting programs, more than a dozen states have long-standing structures for using Medicaid to finance some home visiting services. However, there is wide variation in these benefits and their reach.

A number of states have exhibited creativity in their home visiting program delivery system and payment design, including components such as recommending universal screening and assessment, offering home visiting services to all new parents regardless of income or family size, and utilizing Medicaid reimbursement for nurse home visits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> States using Medicaid to finance home visiting (as of 2018) include: California, Colorado, Illinois, Kentucky, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New Hampshire, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Oklahoma, Oregon, Rhode Island, South Carolina, South Dakota, Vermont, Virginia and Wisconsin.

#### STATE BRIGHT SPOTS IN HOME VISITING POLICIES



#### **MINNESOTA**

### **Universal Screening for Home Visiting**

The Minnesota Department of Health (MDH) Family Home Visiting Program recommends universal screening and assessment for children and families participating in its home visiting models. Screening tools are available in the following categories: child development and social-emotional, depression, home safety and safe sleep, intimate partner violence, parental assessment and parent-child interaction.<sup>12</sup> The home visitor may use screenings to reinforce parent and child strengths and to strategize interventions or secure appropriate referrals.<sup>13</sup> This approach, often called "screen and refer," is a low-cost strategy for addressing multiple health risks that complements more intensive therapeutic approaches (such as therapist-delivered interventions).<sup>14</sup> The MDH recommends that home visitors prepare for referrals by developing a referral network and protocol so that families may connect to other services and supports as needed.<sup>15</sup> Similar to programs in other states, the MDH Family Home Visiting Program is supported by a number of funding streams, including state, federal and local resources.<sup>16</sup>



# Universal Newborn Home Visiting

In 2021, Gov. Phil Murphy signed legislation appropriating \$2.75 million to the Department of Children and Families (DCF) to establish a new statewide universal newborn home visiting program.<sup>17</sup> The program was a recommendation of the Nurture NJ plan — first lady Tammy Murphy's statewide initiative that aims to improve maternal and infant health outcomes and eliminate racial disparities in birth outcomes.<sup>18,19</sup> As part of the home visiting program, a registered nurse conducts free home visits to all parents and newborns within two weeks of birth. DCF coordinates with all hospitals and birthing facilities in the state to schedule a nurse home visit prior to the birthing person's discharge from the hospital or facility.<sup>20</sup> Adoptive parents and parents who experienced stillbirth may also receive home visits.<sup>21</sup>

During the visit, the nurse conducts physical and mental health wellness checks, offers breastfeeding support and reproductive planning, performs an environmental assessment of the home, assesses for social determinants of health, and refers families to additional services as needed.<sup>22</sup> Families who sign up for the program may receive up to three free home visits within three months.<sup>23</sup>



# **Expansion of Nurse Home Visiting**

The Maternal and Infant Support Program, operated by the Ohio Department of Medicaid (ODM), is a partnership between ODM and the Ohio Department of Health (ODH) to improve infant and maternal outcomes and reduce racial disparities. One goal of this program is to expand access to nurse home visiting services, specifically the Nurse-Family Partnership model, for low-income women at high risk for preterm birth. Under this program, ODM will reimburse Nurse-Family Partnership providers using a sustainable Medicaid payment mechanism. ODM and ODH are also working together to coordinate and streamline home visiting reimbursement processes across departments in an effort to reduce the administrative burden for providers. ODM and ODH are working closely with Nurse-Family Partnership in the development of the project.<sup>24</sup>

# Improving child and family success through alternatives to parental incarceration

Early bonding between mothers and their children is critical for children's normal development and directly impacts children's mental health in the long term.<sup>25</sup> Children who fail to sufficiently bond with their mothers are more likely to suffer from developmental delays in addition to a host of other social emotional issues. Incarceration and the ensuing separation of families breaks the security of the maternal-child bond. Research shows that parental incarceration has numerous effects on children, including, but not limited to, traumatic loss, increased mental health problems, lower educational achievement, behavioral problems, lack of sleep, poor diet and nutrition, difficulty meeting basic needs, and continued health issues later in life.<sup>26</sup>

Moreover, more than 75% of incarcerated mothers are primary caretakers, which means that separation often leaves children without a stable home.<sup>27</sup> When fathers are incarcerated, children

Early bonding between mothers and their children is critical for children's normal development and directly impacts children's mental health in the long term.

tend to live at home with their mothers; however, children whose mothers are incarcerated typically live with a nonparent family member or enter the foster care system.<sup>28</sup>

Efforts to effectively keep mothers, and other primary caregivers, out of prisons and jails would have a tremendous effect on the health of children as over 5 million children in the U.S. have experienced the incarceration of a parent.<sup>29</sup> Community-based residential parenting programs, such as halfway houses or prison nursery centers, that allow mothers to remain with their infants and young children while serving their sentences create a smoother transition for release, reduce the likelihood that mothers will return to prison or jail, and help support the healthy development of their children.<sup>30</sup>

#### STATE BRIGHT SPOTS IN ALTERNATIVE SENTENCING POLICIES FOR CAREGIVERS



# **Diversion Program for Primary Caregivers**

The Family Sentencing Alternative Pilot Program (FSAPP) is a pilot diversion program that prioritizes probation over incarceration for male and female primary caregivers who have committed nonviolent offenses. Program goals include reducing the traumatic effects of parental incarceration on children and other family members, promoting family reunification, keeping children out of the foster care system, and holding offenders accountable.<sup>31</sup> In 2017, the program expanded to include pregnant women.

In addition to reunification and 12 months of intense supervision with a Department of Human Services contact, the FSAPP provides parents with parenting classes, behavioral health treatment and housing services.<sup>32</sup> Participation in FSAPP has been associated with lower rates of recidivism for incarcerated parents and shorter foster care stays for their minor children. For example, since the program started in 2016, more than 200 individuals have participated, which accounts for 391 minor children who would have otherwise been placed into the foster care system.<sup>33</sup> Children in foster care with incarcerated parents have substantially longer stays than the statewide average, while children with FSAPP-involved parents have significantly shorter stays in foster care than those with incarcerated parents who do not participate in the program.

# STATE BRIGHT SPOTS IN ALTERNATIVE SENTENCING POLICIES FOR CAREGIVERS, CONTINUED



# Community-Based Rehabilitation Program

In 2019, the Tennessee Legislature passed a bill that allows courts to impose sentences without imprisonment on individuals who are primary caregivers of a minor and convicted of a nonviolent offense. This legislation requires a sentencing court to consider if the convicted person is a primary caretaker of a dependent child and provides the option of community-based rehabilitation rather than imprisonment.<sup>34</sup> The Tennessee primary caretakers bill was modeled after a similar Massachusetts bill, S.770, which was introduced in 2016 and passed in 2018.<sup>35</sup>



### WASHINGTON

## **Carceral-Based Parenting Program**

The Residential Parenting Program (RPP) near Seattle, Washington, allows minimum security inmates with sentences shorter than 30 months to live with their children and receive parental support and education in a communal environment.<sup>36</sup>

Only women who are pregnant upon their arrival at the corrections center are eligible to enter the program, and children can live with their mothers in the RPP for up to 30 months post-birth. The program aims to maximize healthy growth and development for infants, ensure a secure and healthy attachment between mother and child, and provide a safe residential setting for mothers and babies to stay together. Additionally, the RPP unit looks more like a home than a typical prison cell, and participants have access to a kitchen, individual rooms and a nursery. Incarcerated women who participate in RPP show lower rates of recidivism, and their children are not placed in foster care.<sup>37</sup>

# Improving maternal health equity through comprehensive legislative packages

Since 2020, U.S. Rep. Lauren Underwood and the Black Maternal Health Caucus have championed the Black Maternal Health Momnibus Act — a federal legislative package to address the maternal health crisis in America. Known as the Momnibus, the act was reintroduced in 2021 and includes 12 titles on a range of issues, including social determinants of health, community-based organizations, pregnant and postpartum veterans, the perinatal workforce, data collection processes and quality measures, maternal mental health, incarcerated moms, digital tools, innovative payment models, COVID-19 during and after pregnancy, climate change, and maternal vaccinations.<sup>38</sup> Eligible portions of the Momnibus as well as 12 months postpartum coverage extension were included in the Build Back Better infrastructure package, as of November 9, 2021.

Inspired by the federal Momnibus Act, legislators in California, Illinois and North Carolina have introduced state-level Momnibus bills, and legislators in Colorado successfully passed a birth equity bill package.<sup>39</sup>

#### STATE BRIGHT SPOTS IN MATERNAL HEALTH BILL PACKAGES



#### **Momnibus Act**

In October 2021, Gov. Gavin Newsom signed the California Momnibus Act, designed to improve maternal and infant outcomes, particularly for families of color.<sup>40</sup> The bill does the following:

- >> Codifies and strengthens the work of the Pregnancy-Associated Mortality Review Committee.
- >> Improves data collection in the Fetal and Infant Mortality Review process.
- >> Creates a fund to support the midwifery workforce.
- >>> Establishes a stakeholder work group to support implementation of the new Medi-Cal doula benefit.
- >> Reduces CalWORKs paperwork requirements for pregnant people. 41

California: Momnibus Act continued on next page

### STATE BRIGHT SPOTS IN MATERNAL HEALTH BILL PACKAGES, CONTINUED

Continued from previous page, California: Momnibus Act.

Some of the bill's provisions were also included in the 2021-2022 state budget, including providing Medi-Cal coverage for doulas, extending Medi-Cal eligibility to one year postpartum, improving access to CalWORKs for pregnant people and establishing a guaranteed income pilot program for low-income pregnant Californians.<sup>42</sup>

The bill was sponsored by a number of advocates, including the Black Women for Wellness Action Project, the California Nurse-Midwives Association, the March of Dimes, the National Health Law Program, NARAL Pro-Choice California, the Western Center on Law & Poverty, and the Women's Foundation California's Dr. Beatriz María Solís Policy Institute.<sup>43</sup>



#### **COLORADO**

### Birth Equity Bill Package

In the 2021 session, Colorado legislators passed the Birth Equity Bill Package, which included three bills that address discrimination, mistreatment, harm, poor outcomes and inequities during the prenatal period.<sup>44</sup> The package includes the following three bills:

- >> The Protection of Pregnant People in the Perinatal Period bill establishes basic human rights standards in perinatal care for all people, including those who are incarcerated. Highlights from the bill include requiring the Colorado Civil Rights Commission to receive reports regarding maternity care and setting minimum standards for the care of pregnant people at carceral facilities. 45
- The Maternal Health Providers bill aligns perinatal care data and systems for equity. Provisions of the bill include expanding data collection for Colorado's Maternal Mortality Review Committee, extending Medicaid coverage postpartum to 12 months after birth, and requiring that public and private health insurance plans reimburse providers in a way that promotes high-quality, cost-effective care.<sup>46</sup>
- >> The Sunset Direct Entry Midwives bill continues Colorado's direct-entry midwifery program until 2028. In Colorado, direct-entry midwives have a Certified Professional Midwife credential. This bill allows direct-entry midwife practice in birth centers, clarifies training requirements and requires additional data reporting related to midwifery practice.<sup>47</sup>

Several advocacy organizations championed these bills, including Elephant Circle, the Colorado Organization for Latina Opportunity and Reproductive Rights, and Soul 2 Soul Sisters.<sup>48</sup>

### STATE BRIGHT SPOTS IN MATERNAL HEALTH BILL PACKAGES, CONTINUED



#### **ILLINOIS**

### Health Care and Human Service Reform Act

Gov. J.B. Pritzker signed the Illinois Health Care and Human Service Reform Act into law in May 2021. Born out of an anti-racism agenda created by the Illinois Legislative Black Caucus, this legislation addresses inequities in the Illinois health care system.<sup>49</sup> The bill does the following:

- >> Provides Medicaid coverage for doula services and evidence-based home visiting services.
- >>> Requires the consultation of practicing doulas and additional experts on doula care in the adoption of rules to administer maternal health provisions.
- >>> Establishes the Health and Human Services Task Force to review programs and departments systematically and make recommendations to improve maternal health care outcomes.<sup>50</sup>

In addition to the maternal and child health provisions, the act also creates an Anti-Racism Commission, requires implicit bias training for medical staff, institutes a community health workers program and allocates funding to high-violence communities.<sup>51</sup>



# State bright spots show key opportunities to improve maternal and child health outcomes

Given the current maternal health crisis and the ongoing effects of the coronavirus pandemic, states should act now and seize all opportunities to reduce health inequities through policymaking. The examples in this paper show how states across the nation are advancing policies to improve equity and outcomes for families. These efforts are essential not only to advance maternal and child health equity, but also to improve population health and ensure both thriving communities and a prosperous economy. State advocates should take inspiration from any of the bright spots shared above as they pursue legislation to improve maternal and child health in the 2022 legislative session.

#### **Endnotes**

- ¹ ProPublica, "Lost Mothers: Maternal Care and Preventable Deaths," <a href="https://www.propublica.org/series/lost-mothers">https://www.propublica.org/series/lost-mothers</a>; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "First Data Released on Maternal Mortality in over a Decade," January 30, 2020, <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/pressroom/nchs">https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/pressroom/nchs</a> press releases/2020/202001 <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/pressroom/nchs">MMR.htm#:~:text=NCHS%20released%20the%20first%20</a> national.documented%20in%20three%20new%20reports.
- <sup>2</sup> Ashish P. Thakrar et al., "Child Mortality in the US and 19 OECD Comparator Nations: A 50-Year Time-Trend Analysis," *Health Affairs* 37, no. 1 (January 2018): 140–149, https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2017.0767.
- <sup>3</sup> Samantha Artiga and Elizabeth Hinton, "Beyond Health Care: The Role of Social Determinants in Promoting Health and Health Equity," Kaiser Family Foundation, May 10, 2018, <a href="https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/beyond-health-care-the-role-of-social-determinants-in-promoting-health-and-health-equity/">https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/beyond-health-care-the-role-of-social-determinants-in-promoting-health-and-health-equity/</a>.
- <sup>4</sup> Paolo C. Belli, Flavia Bustreo, and Alexander Preker, "Investing in Children's Health: What Are the Economic Benefits?," *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 83, no. 10 (October 2005): 777–784,
- $https://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/83/10/777.pdf?mod=article\_inline\#: \sim: text=These\%20 intermediate\%20 channels\%20 include\%20 improvements, participation\%20 of \%20 children\%20 in \%20 activities\%20.$
- <sup>5</sup> Stephen W. Patrick et al., "Well-being of Parents and Children During the COVID-19 Pandemic: A National Survey," *Pediatrics* 146, no. 4 (October 2020): e2020016824, https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/146/4/e2020016824.
- <sup>6</sup> Heather Sandstrom, "Early Childhood Home Visiting Programs and Health" (Health Policy Brief), *Health Affairs*, April 25, 2019, <a href="https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20190321.382895/full/">https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20190321.382895/full/</a>; Child & Family Research Partnership, "The Top 5 Benefits of Home Visiting Programs," The University of Texas at Austin, June 2015, https://childandfamilyresearch.utexas.edu/top-5-benefits-home-visiting-programs.
- <sup>7</sup> Cynthia S. Minkovitz, Kay M.G. O'Neill, and Anne K. Duggan, "Home Visiting: A Service Strategy to Reduce Poverty and Mitigate Its Consequences," *Academic Pediatrics* 16, no. 3, Supplement (April 2016): S105–S111, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acap.2016.01.005.
- <sup>8</sup> Michael Caudell-Feagan, Jennifer V. Doctors, and Margie M. Newman, "States and the New Federal Home Visiting Initiative: An Assessment from the Starting Line," The Pew Center on the States, August 2011, <a href="https://www.pewtrusts.org/~/media/legacy/uploadedfiles/wwwpewtrustsorg/reports/home\_visiting/HomeVisitingAugust2011Reportpdf.pdf">https://www.pewtrusts.org/~/media/legacy/uploadedfiles/wwwpewtrustsorg/reports/home\_visiting/HomeVisitingAugust2011Reportpdf.pdf</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), "The Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting Program," July 2021, <a href="https://mchb.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/mchb/MaternalChildHealthInitiatives/HomeVisiting/pdf/programbrief.pdf">https://mchb.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/mchb/MaternalChildHealthInitiatives/HomeVisiting/pdf/programbrief.pdf</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> HRSA, "Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting Program."
- <sup>11</sup> Kay Johnson, "Medicaid and Home Visiting: The State of States' Approaches," Johnson Group Consulting, Inc., January 2019, <a href="https://ccf.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Medicaid-and-Home-Visiting.pdf">https://ccf.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Medicaid-and-Home-Visiting.pdf</a>.
- <sup>12</sup> Minnesota Department of Health, "Family Home Visiting Screening and Assessment Recommendations," n.d., https://www.health.state.mn.us/communities/fhv/screening.html#Example1.
- <sup>13</sup> Minnesota Department of Health, "Family Home Visiting Screening."
- <sup>14</sup> Sarah Dauber et al., "Development and Implementation of a Screen-and-Refer Approach to Addressing Maternal Depression, Substance Use, and Intimate Partner Violence in Home Visiting Clients," *Children and Youth Services Review* 81 (October 2017): 157–167), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.07.021">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.07.021</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> Minnesota Department of Health, "Family Home Visiting Screening."
- 16 Minnesota Department of Health, "Family Home Visiting Program," n.d., https://www.health.state.mn.us/communities/fhv/.
- <sup>17</sup> New Jersey Legislature, Bill No. 690, 2021 Reg. Sess., <a href="https://www.njleg.state.nj.us/2020/Bills/S1000/690\_S1.PDF">https://www.njleg.state.nj.us/2020/Bills/S1000/690\_S1.PDF</a>; State of New Jersey, "Governor Murphy Signs Landmark Legislation to Improve New Jersey's Maternal and Infant Health Outcomes," July 29, 2021, <a href="https://nj.gov/governor/news/news/562021/approved/20210729a.shtml">https://nj.gov/governor/news/news/562021/approved/20210729a.shtml</a>.
- <sup>18</sup> State of New Jersey, "Nurture NJ," n.d., <a href="https://nj.gov/governor/admin/fl/nurturenj.shtml">https://nj.gov/governor/admin/fl/nurturenj.shtml</a>.

- <sup>19</sup> State of New Jersey, "Governor Murphy Signs Landmark Legislation."
- <sup>20</sup> New Jersey Legislature, Bill No. 690.
- <sup>21</sup> State of New Jersey, "Governor Murphy Signs Landmark Legislation."
- <sup>22</sup> State of New Jersey, "Governor Murphy Signs Landmark Legislation."
- <sup>23</sup> Precious Fondren, "One State's Approach to Maternal Deaths: Free Nurse Visits After Birth," *New York Times*, July 29, 2021, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/29/nyregion/maternal-mortality-new-jersey.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/07/29/nyregion/maternal-mortality-new-jersey.html</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> Ohio Department of Medicaid, "Nurse Home Visiting Services," July 28, 2021, <a href="https://medicaid.ohio.gov/static/Families%2C+Individuals/Programs/MISP/Nurse+Home+Visiting+July+29+28Jul21.pdf">https://medicaid.ohio.gov/static/Families%2C+Individuals/Programs/MISP/Nurse+Home+Visiting+July+29+28Jul21.pdf</a>.
- <sup>25</sup> Robert Winston and Rebecca Chicot, "The Importance of Early Bonding on the Long-Term Mental Health and Resilience of Children," *London Journal of Primary Care* 8, no. 1, (2016): 12–14, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/17571472.2015.1133012">https://doi.org/10.1080/17571472.2015.1133012</a>; Mary Beth Steinfeld, "Bonding Is Essential for Normal Infant Development," UC Davis Health, UC Davis Medical Center, n.d., <a href="https://health.ucdavis.edu/medicalcenter/healthtips/20100114">https://health.ucdavis.edu/medicalcenter/healthtips/20100114</a> infant-bonding.html#.
- <sup>26</sup> Wanda Bertram and Wendy Sawyer, "Prisons and Jails Will Separate Millions of Mothers from Their Children in 2021," Prison Policy Initiative, May 5, 2021, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2021/05/05/mothers-day-2021/">www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2021/05/05/mothers-day-2021/</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> Julie Kowitz Margolies and Tamar Kraft-Stolar, "When 'Free' Means Losing Your Mother: The Collision of Child Welfare and the Incarceration of Women in New York State," Women in Prison Project of the Correctional Association of New York, February 2006, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5b2c07e2a9e02851fb387477/t/5c4f6d118985830b34939f3b/1548709137817/2006+Collision+of+Child+Welfare+and+Incarceration+of+Mothers.pdf.
- <sup>28</sup> Anne E. Jbara, "The Price They Pay: Protecting the Mother-Child Relationship Through the Use of Prison Nurseries and Residential Parenting Programs," *Indiana Law Journal* 87, no. 4 (2012): Article 10, <a href="https://www.repository.law.indiana.edu/ilj/vol87/iss4/">https://www.repository.law.indiana.edu/ilj/vol87/iss4/</a>.
- <sup>29</sup> Erica Bryant, "More Than 5 Million Children Have Had an Incarcerated Parent," Think Justice Blog, Vera Institute of Justice, May 7, 2021, <a href="https://www.vera.org/blog/more-than-5-million-children-have-had-an-incarcerated-parent">https://www.vera.org/blog/more-than-5-million-children-have-had-an-incarcerated-parent</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> Lorie S. Goshin, Mary W. Byrne, and Alana M. Henninger, "Recidivism After Release from a Prison Nursery Program." *Public Health Nursing* 31, no. 2 (August 2013): 109–117, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/phn.12072">https://doi.org/10.1111/phn.12072</a>; Kim Gilhuly and Lee Taylor-Penn, "Keeping Kids and Parents Together: A Healthier Approach to Sentencing in Tennessee," Human Impact Partners and Free Hearts (Oakland, CA), February 2018, <a href="https://humanimpact.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/HIP\_PrimaryCare-TN-Report.pdf">https://humanimpact.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/HIP\_PrimaryCare-TN-Report.pdf</a>.
- <sup>31</sup> Deschutes County Adult Parole and Probation, "Family Sentencing Alternative Program," n.d., <a href="https://www.deschutes.org/sites/default/files/fileattachments/board\_of\_county\_commissioners/page/1303/family\_sentencing\_alternative\_program.pdf">https://www.deschutes.org/sites/default/files/fileattachments/board\_of\_county\_commissioners/page/1303/family\_sentencing\_alternative\_program.pdf</a>.
- 32 Deschutes County, "Family Sentencing Alternative Program."
- <sup>33</sup> Oregon Department of Corrections and Oregon Department of Human Services, "Family Sentencing Alternative Pilot Program: Report to the Senate and House Committees on Judiciary," January 1, 2021, <a href="https://www.oregonlegislature.gov/citizen\_engagement/">https://www.oregonlegislature.gov/citizen\_engagement/</a> Reports/Joint%20Family%20Sentencing%20Alternative%20Pilot%20Project%20Report%201 1 2021.pdf.
- <sup>34</sup> Tennessee General Assembly, Senate, SB 0985, <a href="https://wapp.capitol.tn.gov/apps/BillInfo/Default.">https://wapp.capitol.tn.gov/apps/BillInfo/Default.</a> aspx?BillNumber=SB0985&GA=111.
- <sup>35</sup> Victoria Law, "The Other Family Separation: Prisoners Fight to Keep Their Children," *Prison Legal News*, January 7, 2020, <a href="https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2020/jan/7/other-family-separation-prisoners-fight-keep-their-children/">https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2020/jan/7/other-family-separation-prisoners-fight-keep-their-children/</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> Washington State Department of Corrections, "Residential Parenting Program: Teaching Parenting, Infant-Child Bonding to Incarcerated Mothers," May 2017, <a href="https://www.doc.wa.gov/docs/publications/fact-sheets/400-FS003.pdf">https://www.doc.wa.gov/docs/publications/fact-sheets/400-FS003.pdf</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> Cheryl Corley, "Programs Help Incarcerated Moms Bond with Their Babies in Prison," NPR, December 6, 2018, <a href="https://www.npr.org/2018/12/06/663516573/programs-help-incarcerated-moms-bond-with-their-babies-in-prison">https://www.npr.org/2018/12/06/663516573/programs-help-incarcerated-moms-bond-with-their-babies-in-prison</a>.
- <sup>38</sup> United States House of Representatives Black Maternal Health Caucus, "About the Black Maternal Health Momnibus Act of 2021," n.d., <a href="https://blackmaternalhealthcaucus-underwood.house.gov/Momnibus">https://blackmaternalhealthcaucus-underwood.house.gov/Momnibus</a>.

- <sup>39</sup> Helen Mun and Madeline T. Morcelle, "Appendix: State 'Momnibus' Bills Introduced in 2021," National Health Law Program, May 3, 2021, <a href="https://healthlaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/BP-Appendix-State-Momnibus-Bills-Take-Aim-at-the-Black-Maternal-Mortality-Epidemic.pdf">https://healthlaw.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/BP-Appendix-State-Momnibus-Bills-Take-Aim-at-the-Black-Maternal-Mortality-Epidemic.pdf</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, State of California, "Governor Newsom Signs 'Momnibus' Act to Tackle Racial Disparities in Maternal and Infant Health," October 4, 2021, <a href="https://www.gov.ca.gov/2021/10/04/governor-newsom-signs-momnibus-act-to-tackle-racial-disparities-in-maternal-and-infant-health/">https://www.gov.ca.gov/2021/10/04/governor-newsom-signs-momnibus-act-to-tackle-racial-disparities-in-maternal-and-infant-health/</a>.
- <sup>41</sup> Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, "Governor Newsom Signs 'Momnibus' Act"; California Legislature, Senate Bill No. 65, 2021 Reg. Sess., <a href="https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billCompareClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202120220SB65&showamends=false">https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billCompareClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202120220SB65&showamends=false</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, "Governor Newsom Signs 'Momnibus' Act"; Marlene Lenthang, "California Signs 'Momnibus Act' to Support Black Moms and Infants, Pay for Doulas, Extend Medicaid Coverage," ABC News, October 6, 2021, <a href="https://abcnews.go.com/US/california-signs-momnibus-act-support-black-moms-infants/story?id=80412678">https://abcnews.go.com/US/california-signs-momnibus-act-support-black-moms-infants/story?id=80412678</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, "Governor Newsom Signs 'Momnibus' Act."
- 44 Elephant Circle, "2021 Birth Equity Bill Package Final Summary," n.d., <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/57126eff60b5e92c3a226a53/t/60df8c5a22797c484dff785c/1625263194670/Bill+Package+Final+Summary.pdf">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/57126eff60b5e92c3a226a53/t/60df8c5a22797c484dff785c/1625263194670/Bill+Package+Final+Summary.pdf</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> Colorado General Assembly, SB21-193, 73rd General Assembly, 2021 Reg. Sess., https://leg.colorado.gov/bills/sb21-193.
- <sup>46</sup> Colorado General Assembly, SB21-194, 73rd General Assembly, 2021 Reg. Sess., https://leg.colorado.gov/bills/sb21-194.
- <sup>47</sup> Colorado General Assembly, SB21-101, 73rd General Assembly, 2021 Reg. Sess., <a href="https://leg.colorado.gov/bills/sb21-101">https://leg.colorado.gov/bills/sb21-101</a>; Elephant Circle, "Promote Birth Justice in Colorado: Support the DORA Re-Authorization of Direct-Entry Midwives," February 25, 2021, <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/57126eff60b5e92c3a226a53/t/6037ee00eb669c7f4b9b4ab1/1614278144992/DEM+Fact+Sheet+2021+-+2-25-21.pdf">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/57126eff60b5e92c3a226a53/t/6037ee00eb669c7f4b9b4ab1/1614278144992/DEM+Fact+Sheet+2021+-+2-25-21.pdf</a>.
- <sup>48</sup> Kayla Frawley, Holley Murphy, and Lynn Vanderwielen, "Diverse Colorado Voices: Community-Based Solutions for the Perinatal Period," Clayton Early Learning, Families Forward Resource Center, and Raise Colorado, n.d., <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/57126eff60b5e92c3a226a53/t/6042788ad19cfe1de4945b9f/1614968977342/Raise+Colorado-Report2020-Diverse+Colorado+Voices-interactive.pdf">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/57126eff60b5e92c3a226a53/t/6042788ad19cfe1de4945b9f/1614968977342/Raise+Colorado-Report2020-Diverse+Colorado+Voices-interactive.pdf</a>.
- <sup>49</sup> Tim Kirsininkas and Raymon Troncoso, "Pritzker Signs Health Care Reform Measure Backed by Black Caucus," Illinois Newsroom, April 28, 2021, <a href="https://illinoisnewsroom.org/pritzker-signs-health-care-reform-measure-backed-by-black-caucus/">https://illinoisnewsroom.org/pritzker-signs-health-care-reform-measure-backed-by-black-caucus/</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> Mun and Morcelle, "State 'Momnibus' Bills."
- <sup>51</sup> Kane County Connects, "State Passes Health Care and Human Services Reform Act," April 28, 2021, <a href="https://kanecountyconnects.com/2021/04/state-passes-health-care-and-human-services-reform-act/">https://kanecountyconnects.</a> com/2021/04/state-passes-health-care-and-human-services-reform-act/</a>; Illinois State Senator Mattie Hunter, "Bills," Illinois General Assembly, Illinois Senate Democratic Caucus, n.d., <a href="https://www.senatorhunter.com/my-legislation">https://www.senatorhunter.com/my-legislation</a>.

This publication was written by: **Lee Taylor-Penn,** Senior Policy Analyst, Families USA **Eliza Beckerman-Lee,** Intern, Families USA

The following Families USA staff contributed to the preparation of this material (listed alphabetically):
Justin Charles, Digital Media Associate
Katie Corrigan, Chief of Staff
Nichole Edralin, Senior Manager of Design and Publications
Sara Lonardo, Senior Director of Communications
Adina Marx, Communications Associate
Lisa Shapiro, Senior Advisor for Strategy and Children's Policy



1225 New York Avenue NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 202-628-3030 info@familiesusa.org FamiliesUSA.org facebook / FamiliesUSA twitter / @FamiliesUSA